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Lori Boyer/Rena Coughlin Noticed Meeting Minutes - AMENDED
Consolidation Task Force – Neighborhoods/Infrastructure/Planning Committee

December 11, 2013
1:30 p.m.
Topic:  Consolidation Task Force – Neighborhoods, Infrastructure, Planning, Services and St. Johns River Committee work plan and timeline
Location:  Conference Room B, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
     Suite 425

In attendance:  City Council and Consolidation Review Task Force Member Lori Boyer, Rena Coughlin – Consolidation Review Task Force member
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division
Meeting Convened:  1:30 p.m.
Council Member and Task Force member Boyer and Task Force member Coughlin discussed the issues and work plan for the Consolidation Review Task Force’s Neighborhoods, Infrastructure, Planning, Services and St. Johns River Committee, which Ms. Coughlin chairs.  Ms. Boyer stated that the committee’s goal should be to complete its work by the end of February 2014, meeting as often as necessary, to produce a set of specific recommendations and potential legislative changes (if necessary) to the full Consolidation Task Force for consideration.  She suggested that the first meeting tomorrow be used to review and prioritize the issues list, agree to a work process, and hopefully develop a list of research requests, desired speakers, etc. that staff can be working on before the committee begins its work in earnest in January.
The members discussed whether the perceived failures of the City to connect with its neighborhoods and citizens are a result of or somehow related to the consolidated form of government or whether they are more a result of the people and resources (or lack thereof) that are being used to address neighborhood needs. Ms. Boyer reported that she hears two different kinds of dissatisfaction from her constituents: 1) dissatisfaction with the quality or timeliness of government service provision, and 2) dissatisfaction with the inability to determine who in the City government is responsible for what problems and how to reach them to report the problems and get real answers.  Ms. Boyer suggested the following topics for review: the history of consolidation’s service promises and the success or lack thereof in fulfilling those promises; the existence of the Urban Service Districts and whether their property tax differentials accurately reflect differences in the degree of service provision; exploration of the root of neighborhood service problems. She speculated that the separation of powers doctrine (legislative vs. executive responsibilities and powers) built into the City Charter may not be operating as planned. The strong mayor powers somewhat distorts the legislative/executive separation of powers because consolidation focused so much authority and responsibility in the office of the strong mayor.  By virtue of that concentration of power, the mayor tends to exert a considerable amount of influence over policy issues, sometimes in opposition to the policy making power of the council.
The members discussed multi-year planning and the fact that the City seems not to have the resources or capacity to commit to projects or initiatives beyond a one- or two-year time frame because of extreme budget pressures. Ms. Boyer suggested former Downtown Development Authority chairman and current Civic Council member Bob Rhodes as a subject matter expert on long-range planning. Ms. Boyer also suggested that Trey Csar, Chairman of the JAX2025 initiative’s Distinctive Neighborhoods Focus Task Force, be invited to provide perspective on JAX2025’s work on neighborhood issues. She noted that the administrative reorganization plan currently under consideration by the City Council does away with the Neighborhoods Department and does not specifically assign responsibility to a department or division for neighborhood relations. It was also suggested that Task Force Member and former City Chief Administrative Officer Kerri Stewart could provide valuable background on the history of housing and neighborhood functions in the City government.
Ms. Boyer urged the committee to look beyond the nuts and bolts of the consolidated government structure and instead focus on the real question of how well public services are being provided and how they could be improved. Jeff Clements was asked to forward to Ms. Coughlin the document he prepared outlining the history of revisions to the Executive Orders that created and re-authorized the CPACs.  Ms. Boyer noted that the City maintains 2 lists of neighborhood organizations – one by the Planning Department for purposes of notifying organizations of nearby rezoning and land use change applications, and one by the Neighborhoods Department for purposes of determining neighborhood eligibility to participate as official members of a CPAC. There are probably many neighborhoods that don’t appear on either list, and many areas of the city that don’t have any sort of official neighborhood association. Ms. Boyer understands that Council Member Yarborough may be working on legislation to better define “neighborhoods” for various City purposes.

The members briefly discussed the committee’s rules of procedure and the need for formality and the use of Council Rules or Roberts’ Rules of Order.
Meeting Adjourned:  2:11 p.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 
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